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Decision making and equalities 
 

For a copy of this agenda in large print, please contact the Democratic 
Services Team on 01395 517546 
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EAST DEVON DISTRICT COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of the meeting of Exmouth Queen's Drive Delivery Group held online 

via the Zoom app on 25 January 2021 

 
Attendance list at end of document 
The meeting started at 10.00 am and ended at 1.30 pm 
 
 
15    Welcome from the Chair  

 
The Chair welcomed those participating and those watching via the live stream. 
 

16    Public speaking  

 
There were three members of the public registered to speak. 
 
Catherine Causley encouraged the expansion of the free to use parts of the Queen’s 
Drive offering, particularly those for children, and wished to see enhancements such as a 
splash pool, water fountain and sprinklers.  However, the seafront should not be 
developed at the expense of the town centre and development should not be in isolation.  
The beach and the town are five minutes apart and improved signage would assist 
visitors.  Green travel should be included at the start of any development and not added 
on later, with consideration given as to what active travel in the next 10 to 30 years would 
look like.  There was also a need to provide good facilities for visitors with campervans 
and motorhomes, which could potentially generate income eg. access to fresh water. 
 
Roy Pryke spoke on behalf the Chairman of the Exmouth Community Association and 
welcomed the determination of the Group to make early decisions on the temporary uses 
of the Queen’s Drive Space.  It was time to build on the success of the development of 
Side Shore and maintain momentum through bold decision making and strategic 
planning.  Regarding consultation with the public, the success of the referendum on the 
Exmouth Neighbourhood Plan was based on going beyond the national consultation 
procedures and the Community Association recommended this as an approach.  The 
Community Association was ready to engage further with the Delivery Group to assist 
with the development of a strategic plan for the benefit of residents and visitors. 
 
Daphne Currier advised that development should take into account the changing use of 
the seafront, particularly the increased popularity of kite surfing which, at times, resulted 
in many lines laid out in parallel on the beach.  There was broad support for the water 
sports centre but families also needed other space.  The family fun zone at the back of 
the Queen’s Drive Space could be renamed as The Secret Garden with ponds reinstated 
and food outlets retained.  The ponds area could be returned to a peddalo pond which 
could generate income.  A managed barbecue area could also be provided as the space 
was sheltered from the wind. 
 
The Chair thanked the public speakers for their contributions which were all noted. 
 

17    Minutes of the previous meeting held on 17 November 2020  

 
In response to a question arising from the previous meeting, the Chair confirmed that a 
proposal would be submitted to the Scrutiny Committee for its meeting on 4 March 2021 
[Minute 12 - Review of chronology of activities - refers]. 
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It was also confirmed that minutes of the Delivery Group meetings are available on the 
EDDC website, and that this would be checked for visibility to the public. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 17 November 2020 were agreed as a 
correct record. 
 
 

18    Declarations of interest  

 
Minute 20. LED report on the operation of Ocean. 
Councillor Olly Davey, Personal, Member played in a band which had performed on the 
top floor of the Ocean building. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Andrew Colman, Personal, Member is an Exmouth Town Councillor. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Aurora Bailey, Personal, Member is an Exmouth Town Councillor. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Chris Wright, Personal, Member was a former tenant of the Queen's Drive 
Redevelopment site. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Joe Whibley, Personal, Member is an Exmouth Town Councillor. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Nick Hookway, Personal, Member was involved in the Save Exmouth Seafront 
campaign prior to the election in 2019, but is no longer involved and confirmed that he is 
not biased or pre-determined. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Olly Davey, Personal, Member is an Exmouth Town Councillor. 
 
Minute 21. Queen's Drive temporary uses. 
Councillor Steve Gazzard, Personal, Member is an Exmouth Town Councillor. 
 

19    Terms of Reference  

 
Tim Child advised that Terms of Reference previously agreed by Cabinet had been 
presented to the Delivery Group at its first meeting on 15 October 2020. It was resolved 
that a full review of the Terms of Reference be undertaken at the next meeting of the 
Group.  Terms of Reference formed an agenda item at the next Delivery Group meeting 
on 17 November 2020 with a recommendation that Cabinet agrees to include the 
development and management of the Ocean building in the Terms of Reference for the 
Exmouth Queen’s Drive Delivery Group.  Cabinet agreed this recommendation at its 
meeting on 6 January 2021. 
 
It was noted that the Clerk to Exmouth Town Council was included in the list of support 
officers in the Terms of Reference and would attend meetings of the Delivery Group. 
 
The revised Terms of Reference as agreed by Cabinet on 6 January 2021 were noted. 
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20    LED report on the operation of Ocean  

 
In response to a question at the previous meeting, Peter Gilpin, CEO of LED Community 
Leisure provided a summary of the relationship between LED and the Ocean family 
entertainment centre on Queen’s Drive.  The following points were highlighted: 

 LED is in its sixth year of a 25 year lease of the Ocean building and is a 
commercial tenant of East Devon District Council 

 The lease of the Ocean building is entirely separate from LED’s leisure centre 
operations for EDDC and is therefore accounted for separately 

 None of the management fee paid to LED for the management of EDDC’s public 
leisure services is used to support Ocean 

 Prior to the first Covid-19 lockdown in March 2020, Ocean was generating an 
operating surplus 

 Ocean was closed for three months due to the first lockdown and EDDC granted a 
rent deferral for this period, to be repaid in 2021 with no further deferrals being 
either requested or granted for subsequent lockdowns 

 LED is a Community Benefit Society registered with the Financial Conduct 
Authority (FCA) 

 Its subsidiary trading company, LED Enterprises Ltd deals with the non-charitable 
income which must be accounted for separately.  This income is derived from soft 
play, events and the sale of food and beverages at Ocean and The Pavilion, with 
any surplus transferred to the parent Trust 

 As a limited company, LED Enterprises Ltd is registered at Companies House and 
submits financial accounts which show the commercial, non-charitable activities 

 Figures for LED Enterprises Ltd profit before tax for the last 3 years were set out 
in Peter Gilpin’s accompanying report 

 Profit before tax for 2020 would show a loss due to four months of closure due to 
Covid-19 and it is expected that this will be recouped when trading returns to pre-
Covid-19 levels 

 Group accounts are produced by LED Leisure Management Ltd and show a total 
figure for income and expenditure from both the sports and leisure activities and 
the non-charitable income from the trading subsidiary LED Enterprises Ltd 

 Ocean has a turnover of £2 million per annum, employs approximately 75 local 
people and purchases mostly from local suppliers, which together generates an 
estimated £1.5 million for the local economy. 

 
The Chair thanked Peter Gilpin for LED’s work during the difficult circumstances of the 
pandemic. 
 
During discussion, the following points were noted: 

 It is not possible to show financial accounts for Ocean as the income has to be 
split due to the reporting requirements for the FCA and Companies House, as 
outlined in the report 

 Members would welcome clarity regarding the accounts for Ocean and The 
Pavilion as separate entities 

 Accounts for The Pavilion are provided to EDDC under LED’s leisure 
management contract 

 Peter Gilpin advised that the top floor of the Ocean building was viable and busy 
during more normal times, with bookings for weddings and conferences.  As this is 
a commercial operation, concern was expressed that the Delivery Group does not 
seek to micro-manage Ocean.  EDDC could assist with the promotion of the top 
floor space at Ocean 
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 Simon Davey advised that EDDC receives detailed management accounts from 
LED and that the EDDC subsidy for leisure and culture was transparent.  There 
could be a concern over the potential for cross allocation of staff overheads, but 
information relating to accounts for Ocean and The Pavilion was clear and could 
be made available to members on a confidential basis 

 Concern was expressed that there should be no overlap between the work of the 
Queen’s Drive Delivery Group and the LED Monitoring Forum 

 
The Chair thanked Peter Gilpin for his report which was noted. 
 

21    Queen's Drive temporary uses  

 
Tim Child introduced his report on temporary uses.  This followed on from the meeting 
held on 17 November 2020 and the recommendations to not proceed with the temporary 
car park, to provide improved signage to other car parks and for temporary uses for 2021 
to be researched and reported back to the Delivery Group, in consultation with Cllr Nick 
Hookway and Cllr Chris Wright. 
 
A site meeting had taken place with the Chair of the Delivery Group and Cllrs Hookway 
and Wright at which the temporary car park site and the temporary uses going forward 
were discussed.  It was agreed to refer to the car park site as the ‘former’ car park. 
 
The possible temporary uses were set out in the report with a matrix of the advantages 
and disadvantages of each.  Following the site meeting, the preferred option was for the 
former car park to be laid to grass and to be used for low key fitness offerings, which 
would benefit all age groups and complement the Council’s health and well-being 
agenda, provide a visitor destination and would not compete with other local businesses.  
This use would be managed by the EDDC Events Team. 
 
A change of use for the former car park site would require both a decision by Cabinet 
and planning permission with the aim of temporary uses being up and running by July 
2021 due to timing constraints in the decision making process .  The site would be 
marketed in the interim.  However, a decision by Members would be required as to 
whether to proceed with seeding the area to be laid to grass as this could not be left as 
late as June when it was anticipated that the necessary permissions for change of use 
would be received.   
 
Regarding temporary uses for the main site, it was proposed to retain the same food and 
beverage traders as in the previous year and also to consider whether the charging 
should be reviewed.  The report also addressed events on the space at the rear of the 
site and proposed that communities and other organisations, including commercial 
operations, could deliver events there.  With regard to the bar, it was proposed to renew 
the existing agreement for the 2021 season. 
 
The report also considered the capital costs for remedial works to the site which were 
estimated at between £15,000 to £35,000 depending on the extent.  Tim Child drew 
Members’ attention to the financial implications identified at the start of his report, 
including the loss of income from the former car park site plus the capital costs of 
grassing that site and maintenance costs for Streetscene for the main Queen’s Drive 
Space.   There was a potential £73,000 capital cost and a £19,000 loss of revenue as a 
worst case scenario which should be borne in mind when considering the 
recommendations in the report. 
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Angela Gordon Lennox introduced her role as Events Officer to facilitate events across 
East Devon in line with the Council’s health and well-being agenda, to support local 
businesses and encourage visitors to the area.  Members were advised that a large 
proportion of enquiries received by the Events Team related to health activities.  The 
Team were well-placed to manage the marketing and bookings for Queen’s Drive Space 
in line with established procedures for events across the district. 
 
The Chair thanked Angela Gordon Lennox for her contribution and Tim Child for his 
report.  It was noted that any plans for the summer could be affected by the Covid-19 
pandemic, and that there was a financial risk of laying the former car park to grass before 
planning permission was granted for the change of use. 
 
Discussion of the report included the following points: 

 It was premature to commit to expenditure of approximately £30,000-£40,000 and 
the associated loss of income from the former car park 

 The former car park site was not needed as other car parks in Exmouth were 
under used 

 Investing in green space was a statement of intent on the part of the Council and 
in line with the green agenda 

 The optimum time for laying the former car park to grass was in early spring 

 Regarding improved signage to other car parks, this had been agreed by Cabinet 
and would be actioned by the relevant Officer.  It was suggested that 
improvements to signage could be included within the East Devon app for visitors 
using smartphones and agreed that digital means of promoting alternative car 
parking should be considered 

 Devon County Council, as the highways authority, should be requested to improve 
highways signage to alternative car parks with a request to the Exmouth County 
Councillors for locality funding towards the cost 

 
Cllr Hayward proposed that recommendations A and B in the report be agreed, with the 
additional recommendation that a request be made to Devon County Council to improve 
highways signage to alternative car parks and that locality funding towards the cost of 
the signage be requested from Exmouth County Councillors.  This was seconded by Cllr 
Gazzard and was agreed. 
 
Following discussion on the timing of laying the former car park site to grass, Cllr 
Hayward further proposed that the grass seeding should proceed.  This was seconded 
by Cllr Taylor. 
 
It was queried whether the grass seeding of the former car park site, as opposed to the 
change of use, would require planning permission.  If the above proposal to recommend 
to Cabinet to proceed with grass seeding prior to the grant of planning permission was 
agreed, and if the grass seeding itself did require planning consent, this would result in a 
retrospective planning application.  Members of the Delivery Group who were also 
members of the Planning Committee – Cllr Whibley, Cllr Gazzard and Cllr Davey – 
abstained from the vote on the grass seeding.  It was agreed to recommend to Cabinet 
that the grass seeding should proceed prior to the grant of planning permission for the 
change of use. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS TO CABINET: 
 
 
A.  That a temporary planning application be submitted for up to 2 years on the former 
car park site to enable the area to be grassed (seed or turf) and used for fitness uses as 
per the report.  
 
 
B.  That the temporary use on the main Queen’s Drive Space for the 2021 season 
progress as detailed in the report (paragraphs 3.1-3.8) in respect of arrangements for the 
bar, the traders, events and replacement of the seating areas. 
 
C.  That the former car park site be laid to grass prior to planning permission for change 
of use being granted. 
 
D.  That a request be made to Devon County Council to improve highways signage to 
alternative car parks and that locality funding towards the cost of the signage be 
requested from Exmouth County Councillors.   
 
 

22    Queen's Drive resourcing  

 
Tim Child introduced his report which advised that it was anticipated that further 
engagement would be needed before decisions could be made on the best uses for the 
site and the resulting work then needed to deliver the scheme.  As this had the potential 
to be resource hungry, the report addressed proposals for resourcing the Queen’s Drive 
project over the next two years and recommended that two posts be appointed on fixed 
term contracts to focus on Place & Prosperity interventions in Exmouth generally, this to 
include Queen’s Drive.  The two existing project officers would be able to continue in 
their District wide roles and other projects would not be adversely affected by having to 
refocus on Queen’s Drive. 
 
Simon Davey – Strategic Lead for Finance – advised the Group on the funds available to 
create the proposed two new posts which would be through the Council’s Business 
Rates Pilot Reserve to the sum of up to £200,000. This reserve was created from 
additional business rate income obtained when the Council was successful in a bid to 
Government (Devon Business Rate Pool) for a year trial of operating a 100% business 
rate retention scheme. The additional funds obtained were placed in a reserve with the 
purpose defined by Council as to encourage and protect the economy of the District. 
There remained at this stage an uncommitted balance on the Reserve of £1.584m.  
 
Discussion on the report included the following points: 

 There was concern that new Officers appointed under these proposals would not 
be in post until the summer and would then need to familiarise themselves with 
the projects.  Officers who are already familiar with the projects were in place and 
progress could be made more quickly 

 Additional resources were needed to focus on the task and move the project 
forward and to completion 

 Exmouth was one of the leading destinations in East Devon and likely to be 
popular for ‘staycations’ as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic 

 Resources were needed not just for the Queen’s Drive project, but also for the 
regeneration and promotion of Exmouth as a whole 
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 Councils should be investing in the future and the proposals signal an important 
investment in Exmouth 

 It was proposed in the report that the two new Officers would focus 50% of their 
time on Queen’s Drive with the remaining time on projects in the wider Exmouth 
town and it was vital to consider Exmouth as a whole 

 Resources were needed to implement the recommendations of the Delivery 
Group 

 Town centres were experiencing difficulties across the whole country and 
redevelopment would challenge any local authority  

 
Cllr Hayward proposed that the recommendation as per the report be accepted.  This 
was seconded by Cllr Hookway and was agreed. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO CABINET: 
 
That up to £200,000 be made available from the Business Rates Pilot Reserve for a 
Development Surveyor and an Engagement / Project Officer for a term of 2 years, 
dedicated to moving forward a suite of place & prosperity based projects in Exmouth and 
to include Queen’s Drive. 
 

23    Additional item for consideration  

 
Tim Child raised an additional item for consideration which was introduced by Angela 
Gordon Lennox. 
 
Two propositions had been received for temporary uses for the wider Queen’s Drive 
area; an existing Exmouth business had requested a semi-permanent and totally 
removable seafront bar, and an organisation had requested space for a bespoke fitness 
pod.  A location that was not currently being used on Queen’s Drive had been identified 
for the fitness pod.  The Delivery Group was asked whether Officers should follow up the 
requests through the usual procedures or whether the requests should be considered by 
the Delivery Group before being progressed.  The fitness pod was time critical in terms of 
needing a decision on how best to proceed.  The proposed temporary seafront bar would 
require guidance from Members as to how Officers should proceed. 
 
Discussion included the following points: 

 Concern was raised that such proposals might be progressed by Officers without 
consultation with the Delivery Group 

 There was also concern that both proposals would be in direct competition with 
LED and that a procurement process should be followed so that any opportunities 
would be properly examined and procured to provide a better return to the Council 

 There should be a level playing field for considering such proposals and for 
enabling businesses and organisations to apply 

 There should be a cohesive plan of how such requests and offerings fit together 
rather than considering items on an ad hoc basis 

 Such requests should be dealt with under normal EDDC procedures for events 
such as planning and licensing 

 Seaside culture had always included pop-up events of this nature and this was 
part of the wider vision 

 
Tim Child referred the Delivery Group to the Terms of Reference which were to progress 
the successful delivery of Exmouth Queen’s Drive Redevelopment of phase 3, including 
the Ocean building, but did not relate to everything else along the seafront.  Officers had 
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brought the two propositions to the Delivery Group meeting for information and visibility 
in terms of the wider discussions.  The distinction was made between an event which 
would be dealt with through the usual EDDC events procedures and a more permanent 
installation which could impact on the vision for phase three of the Queen’s Drive 
Redevelopment and so would be referred to the Delivery Group for consideration. 
 
There was general agreement that events of a temporary nature should not be micro-
managed by the Delivery Group, but should be dealt with by way of the usual EDDC 
events procedures.  It was agreed any such arrangements should be subject to planning 
regulations and approval and for a single season only (2021).  
 
 
The Chair thanked everyone involved in the meeting for their contributions. 
 
 

Attendance List 

Councillors present: 
P Arnott (Chair) 
P Hayward (Vice-Chair) 
M Armstrong 
O Davey 
N Hookway 
A Colman 
D Ledger 
B Taylor 
J Whibley 
C Wright 
S Gazzard (Exmouth Town Council) 
A Bailey (Exmouth Town Council) 
 
Councillors also present (for some or all the meeting) 
M Chapman 
P Faithfull 
Gilpin 
B Ingham 
G Jung 
K McLauchlan 
A Moulding 
G Pratt 
P Skinner 
E Wragg 
 
Officers in attendance: 
Tim Child, Service Lead - Place, Assets & Commercialisation 
Simon Davey, Strategic Lead Finance 
Anita Williams, Principal Solicitor (and Deputy Monitoring Officer) 
Angela Gordon Lennox - Events Officer 
Susan Howl, Democratic Services Manager 
Sarah Jenkins, Democratic Services Officer 
 
Also in attendance: 
Peter Gilpin – CEO LED 
Lisa Bowman – Town Clerk, Exmouth Town Council 
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Councillor apologies: 
None 
 
 
 

Chair   Date:  
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Exmouth Past, Present, and Future

Proposal for an Interpretation
Centre

Adrian Toole for Transition Exmouth. V1 March 8th 2021

Introduction
There is a clear need in Exmouth to expand on the traditional concept of a Visitor Centre by explaining, 
through a 21st C experience, the place of Exmouth in the world. We had a unique past and a lively present, 
and now need to develop in a new way to ensure a sustainable future.

This proposal, which we hope will lead to a scoping study, is made in the context of fulfilling the Exmouth 
Neighbourhood Plan, which was ‘made’ as part of the Development Plan for East Devon on 11th April 2019.

In its 'Implementation strategy, Exmouth Town Council have stated:

'Moving forward, Exmouth Town Council’s involvement in the Neighbourhood Plan process will transition 
from a plan-making focus to an infrastructure and project-delivery focus.'

With a concluding statement:

'Neighbourhood plans are fundamentally a new tool to give communities more control over the type, location,
size, pace and design of development in their area, introduced under the Localism Act 2011 as part of a suite
of new community rights. Implementing, monitoring and revising the Exmouth Neighbourhood Plan will 
create new opportunities for Exmouth Town Council, and these must be fully exploited for the benefit of the 
community.'

Page 1 of 6
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Relevant NP Proposals
Within the NP is Community Action NEA7; in APPENDIX 3:  Community Action Implementation, Monitoring 
and Delivery Plan, this was revised somewhat in the 'made' plan and there reads:

'ACTION NEA7: For the Neighbourhood Plan to support organizations in assessing the need, viability and 
most effective sitting of an Interpretation Information Centre and ask the EDDC Countryside Team and 
relevant voluntary bodies to address the need for a more comprehensive approach to environmental 
education/public awareness. Responsibility:  DCC, EDDC, ETC'

This is to be supported by all the councils (EEMP?) and the status of the Action in August 2019 was 
described thus:

'Historically, plans to build a Jurassic Coast visitor centre in Exmouth gained some traction in 2010 but 
suffered a setback when the volunteer board appointed to oversee the project was dissolved.
The Exmouth and Seaton Interpretation Centres Board was originally formed to oversee the delivery of the 
project in Exmouth and Seaton. However, applications to the Big Lottery, Living Landmarks and Sea Change 
schemes proved unsuccessful and the South West Regional Development Agency withdrew funding of £1.25
million per centre. This left both projects relying on local authority support to ensure that the necessary 
buildings were provided.
The favoured site in Exmouth was on the Imperial Recreation Ground, with additional land earmarked near 
the Mamhead Slipway for a separate seafront ‘interpretation’ centre. At the present time, there is no viable 
scheme and currently no prospect of a realistic proposal likely to come forward but environmental education 
and public awareness is being delivered by several different stakeholders throughout the Town, including 
EDDC’s Countryside Team, the Jurassic Coast Trust and the Exe Estuary Management Partnership.
EDDC’s Countryside Team plays a key role in actively engaging the community with their natural 
environment:https://eastdevon.gov.uk/media/2717789/annual-review.pdfWild Exmouth is an exciting project 
that is helping enhance the environment of the town, engaging residents with green spaces and improving 
access to nature via community events, volunteer days, campaigns and improved information and mapping 
over the next three years. This project is funded by Heritage Lottery Fund, Exmouth Town Council and East 
Devon District Council.
A key objective of the Exe Estuary Management Partnership is also to provide greater understanding of the 
importance of the Exe Estuary through a continuing programme of education and interpretation provision. 
Further details of how this is being achieved can be found in the Plan here: 
https://www.exe-estuary.org/documents/172437/176898/Exe+Estuary+Management+Plan+2016-2021+-
+Final+low+res.pdf/1cb2c32b-daec-43f4-977f-c6e3aff8763f
Exmouth Town Council has specifically helped to fund a review of existing interpretation panels / signage 
around the Estuary and has secured funding via the Parishes Together Fund for new signage which will be 
installed by the Partnership during the latter part of 2019.
The council will continue to press for the provision of an interpretation centre within Exmouth and will support
any associated third-party viability study.'

Transition Exmouth is not aware of any further progress. Transition Exmouth member Noel Harrower has 
long been lobbying for this facility and in January 2021 Transition Exmouth was invited to submit a proposal.

Note: there is a long-standing need in the town for a community centre; in recent years this concept has 
been extended to encompass an Arts Centre, a Health & Wellbeing Centre and an Eco-Hub. These concepts
are reflected in other actions in the Neighbourhood Plan. Transition Exmouth, as a leading community group,
is certainly in favour of all of these, but this proposal focusses on only one specific need.
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Purpose of the Interpretation Centre
Wikipedia defines the concept thus:

An interpretation centre, interpretive centre, or visitor interpretive centre is an institution for dissemination of 
knowledge of natural or cultural heritage. Interpretation centres are a kind of new-style museum, often 
associated with visitor centres or eco-museums, and located in connection to cultural, historic or natural 
sites.

The Exmouth Interpretation Centre will disseminate knowledge of the Past, Present, and Future of Exmouth; 
its unique natural beauties, history, culture, and the challenges of the future. We are using the working title 
'Exmouth Past, Present, and Future' Aspects of these are listed below in an appendix from which there is 
plenty of scope for a variety of interactive, themed displays.

This is our outline proposal, presenting the case for further research into the scope for such a centre in 
Exmouth, most suitably to be located within the Queens Drive Development, Phase 3.

Operation of the Interpretation Centre
To do full justice to our theme in conventional displays, we would need a large building with many staff. That 
is both unrealistic and unnecessary. We will instead rely largely on current advances in information 
technology.

As currently envisaged, the physical exhibition area will be relatively modest and could be combined in 
location and for staffing purposes with a Visitor Centre. Researchers will be tasked with producing graphic 
displays on as many as possible of the identified themes, these will appear both on large cycling display 
screens and at a range of consoles whereat the user can flip through all the graphics. They will also be 
available online so that visitors and locals can access them away from the physical Centre.

The graphics can only provide the top-level facts/images and this will be sufficient for most people however 
by incorporation of QR codes, a user is able to bring up a fuller story on a suitable display device outside the 
Interpretation Centre and at any time. This content can of course be provided via other routes independent of
the Interpretation Centre. Each theme would be presented together with suggestions for further involvement. 
there will be something for everyone.

With this physical layout, maximum use of space and human resources can be achieved. The Interpretation 
Centre will thereby have an existence outside the walls of the building. Consoles could also be installed in 
other locations around the town and online presence would make them accessible anywhere in the town or 
indeed world.

We believe also that this approach to disseminating information, is in-line with contemporary practice in 
museums and libraries and elsewhere. In this way, we will be making a statement about Exmouth's place in 
the modern world and by employing dynamic visuals, will have found a contemporary way of telling our story 
that will engage and motivate users to further involvement.

Proposal
We do not have to re-invent the wheel. In recent years, many other organisations have approached similar 
challenges and come up with successful, innovative, and even profitable solutions.
Further research is needed before briefing an expert to produce a costed proposal. This research would 
comprise, searching the world for locations that have presented themselves in similar ways. The various 
approaches discovered would inform this group in their recommendation.
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Appendix
In Exmouth we have much inherited culture and history to celebrate whilst enjoying all that the town currently
offers. The future however, by any reckoning, is a challenge.
Following are lists (in random order) of aspects of Exmouth that can and should be explored (by community 
groups?) in the Interpretation Centre over the years ahead.

Past

A fascinating history and changing history
• 250m year old Geology
• The Biodiversity and Tree Cover of Exmouth 10,000, 1000, 100 and 10 years ago
• On one of Britain's most important estuaries
• Start of the UNESCO designated Devon Heritage Coast, the 'Jurassic Coast'
• Appearance on ancient Roman map
• Pre-Saxon parishes and Byzantine coins
• Early beginnings as a fishing community, the Sir Walter Raleigh connection
• Shipbuilding
• Pirate William Kyd and the Barbary corsairs
• Waste & carbon emissions produced per household through the ages - Amount and type
• Re-invention as a Georgian holiday destination
• Arrival of the railways and Exmouth's Victorian heyday
• Typical meal through the years with its food miles 
• The famous flower grower
• Pratteshide and the Starcross ferry
• Lifeboats
• Famous Exmothians
• The Zoo and other family seafront amusements
• Exmouth in two world wars
• Farming through the ages 
• Rolle College
• Brick making
• Fishing
• Commercial harbour

Present

Largest town in Devon and still expanding!
• Major beach resort
• Environmental footprint of Exmouth at present, compared to what is sustainable (waste, co2 

emissions etc)  
• Devon Cliffs Holiday Park: 1/4m staycationers a year
• Redevelopment
• Marina
• Three-tier local authority area
• Town Centre and Strand re-development
• Exmouth Museum
• Loss of traditional industries
• Fishing and nautical industries
• Farming
• Transition Town 
• OurPlaceOurPlanet.org
• Exe Sailing Club
• Deaf Academy
• Exmouth Community College
• Eight Primary Schools
• South-West Coast Path and Exe Estuary Trail
• Community Groups
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• A La Ronde
• Stunning ecosystems in town & close by - migrating birds on the Exe, the sea-life in Lyme Bay, the 

open spaces of Woodbury Common, Bystock pool, and others.
• Storms, flooding and flood prevention schemes
• Great sporting opportunities/achievements
• Pleasure & wildlife cruises
• Wonderful NHS services
• Alternative health centres
• Gym, swimming pool & exercise opportunities
• Community organisations
• Charities
• Library
• Transport links
• Independent clubs
• Artists & art clubs
• Numerous food & Drink venues
• Allotments, gardens, and garden centres
• Phear Park & Manor Gardens
• Exmouth Festival
• Thriving live music scene

Future

A sense that we hold this in trust for future generations will resonate with Exmouth’s family visitors and 
residents alike.

• Transition Town Projects
• Waste, carbon emissions: sustainable targets 
• Biodiversity increases in and around the town  
• The changing high-street economy
• Town-centre re-development
• Employment - need for one significant corporate HQ?
• Encouraging 'Green' businesses & employment
• Keeping young people here
• The climate emergency
• Potential for more pedestrianisation in main centres
• Preserving and enhancing the natural environment
• Rising sea levels
• Harnessing the community
• How to attract with the high-tech industries
• The rise and rise of home-working
• Broadband and 5G
• Holiday accommodation
• How to manage the estuary both for humans & wildlife
• How to manage the commons both for humans & wildlife
• Empowering residents, especially Youth
• Looking after the disadvantaged in our community
• Making public transport work better
• Investment in active travel routes
• Our potential for renewable energy generation
• Noel Harrower’s book: 'Yestermorrow'
• Are today's education facilities, suitable for tomorrow?
• My carbon footprint
• Aiming for a zero-carbon lifestyle
• Are our politicians taking up the challenge?
• Residents enjoying more outings to the Estuary, to the beach, and to the commons
• Continuing emphasis on developing the Town Centre and signage
• Future of Exmouth Museum
• Exmouth becomes a premier environmentally friendly family-holiday destination
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Contact: Transition Exmouth
Chair Nicky Nicholls
The Manse, 
Summer Lane, 
Exmouth EX8 5BD

Carol Jay, Secretary 07816 047676

transitionexmouth@gmail.com

Ends
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Report to: Exmouth Queen’s Drive Delivery Group 

 

Date of Meeting 11 March 2021 

Document classification: Part A Public Document 

Exemption applied: None 

Review date for release N/A 

 

Queens Drive Space - Update 

Report summary: 

Update on Queen’s Drive Space, covering: 

 Events Space 

 Traders & furniture 

 Former car park 

 

Recommendation: 

Update only 

 

Reason for recommendation: 

Update only 

 

Officer: Angela Gordon Lennox, Events Officer 

 

Portfolio(s) (check which apply): 

☐ Climate Action and Emergencies 

☒ Coast, Country and Environment 

☐ Council and Corporate Co-ordination 

☒  Culture, Tourism, Leisure and Sport 

☐ Democracy and Transparency 

☒ Economy and Assets 

☐ Finance 

☐ Strategic Planning 

☐ Sustainable Homes and Communities 

Financial implications:  

 N/A 

Legal implications: 

 N/A 

Equalities impact: Low Impact 
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Climate change Low Impact 

Risk: Low Risk;  

Links to background information  

Link to Council Plan:  

Priorities (check which apply) 

☒ Outstanding Place and Environment  

☐ Outstanding Homes and Communities 

☒ Outstanding Economic Growth, Productivity, and Prosperity 

☐ Outstanding Council and Council Services 

 
 

Report in full 

 

QDS Event Space 

We are working with 3 event organisers who have expressed an interest in hiring the Queen’s 
Drive Event Space for the forthcoming season.  The 3 companies are proposing to operate 
together, sharing the space. 

We have carried out a socially distanced site visit and we are meeting again imminently to agree 
dimensions and charges. 

Their applications will follow the usual events process, which will include an email to all Ward 
Members with dates, times and details of the attractions.  Each operator will be required to provide 
a risk assessment and a copy of their public liability insurance. 

 

QDS Space 

Traders: we have made initial contact with the 5 traders (4 plus bar) to provide an 
update.  Following Cabinet, we will run through the proposed heads of terms with them and agree 
details for the next season before instructing Legal Services to formalise.  If any of the operators 
do not want to renew, we will market the opportunity working with the Estates Team.   

Furniture: Following approval of the recommendations by Cabinet, we will be renewing furniture 
ahead of the next season. 

According the latest Government Covid guidance, the earliest date we would look to ‘open’ QDS 
with seating (and social distancing measures) is 12th April. 

 

QDS Former Car Park 

Once we have a clearer indication on timescales we will work on marketing details for the 
site.  Having spoken to the Estates Team, it is felt that we would be wise (from a resource 
perspective) to entice one operator to manage and ‘sublet’ the space.   To be discussed….. 
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Report to: Exmouth Queen’s Drive Delivery Group 

 

Date of Meeting 11th March 2021 

Document classification: Part A Public Document 

Exemption applied: None 

Review date for release N/A 

 

Exmouth Queen’s Drive – Future Resourcing 

 

Report summary:  

The matter was debated at the Delivery Group meeting of 25th January 2021.  The proposal was 
for two posts to be appointed on fixed term contracts to focus on Place & Prosperity interventions 
in Exmouth generally, this to include Queen’s Drive.  The two new posts would be funded through 
the Council’s Business Rates Pilot Reserve to the sum of up to £200,000.  The proposal is linked 
to both the opportunities in Exmouth, being East Devon’s largest town and with the greatest 
spread of Council assets, to supporting economic recovery through direct interventions with the 
town having been particularly badly impacted by the covid pandemic.  Queen’s Drive will take 
priority and is envisaged this will consume 50% of the resource which will include a Development / 
Project Surveyor and an Engagement Officer. 

 

There was a recommendation to 3rd March 2021 Cabinet as follows: 

 

That up to £200,000 be made available from the Business Rates Pilot Reserve for a Development 
Surveyor and an Engagement / Project Officer for a term of 2 years, dedicated to moving forward 
a suite of place & prosperity based projects in Exmouth and to include Queen’s Drive. 

 

Once approvals are in place, Job Descriptions and Person Specifications will be finalised and 
recruitment will commence.  To inform this work, guidance from Delivery Group Members would 
be welcomed on: 

 

1. The roles are about Place & Prosperity interventions, capitalising on the breadth of Council 
assets and linked to supporting economic recovery through direct interventions.  What are 
the initial identified key opportunities/ untapped potential for Place & Prosperity based 
interventions in Exmouth? 
 

2. How much reliance is to be placed on previous consultation and visioning work?  Thoughts 
on further consultation and visioning work needed. 
 

3. The funding for resource is for a maximum of 2 years.  What will success look like after 6 
months, 1 year and 2 years of those posts being filled?  In some instances this will be about 
direct delivery, but in other instances will be about identifying projects and developing into 
credible business cases to secure 3d party engagement and / or funding including from 
Government. 
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Recommendation:  

 

N/A 

Reason for recommendation: 

N/A 

 

 

Officer: Tim Child, Service Lead – Place, Assets & Commercialisation  tchild@eastdevon.gov.uk 

 

Portfolio(s) (check which apply): 

☐ Climate Action  

☒ Corporate Services and COVID-19 Response and Recovery 

☐ Democracy and Transparency 

☒ Economy and Assets 

☐ Coast, Country and Environment 

☐ Finance 

☐ Strategic Planning 

☐ Sustainable Homes and Communities 

Financial implications: 

  N/A 

Legal implications: 

N/A 

 Equalities impact Low Impact 

Climate change Low Impact 

Risk: Low Risk;  

Links to background information  

Link to Council Plan:  

Priorities (check which apply) 

☒ Outstanding Place and Environment  

☐ Outstanding Homes and Communities 

☒ Outstanding Economic Growth, Productivity, and Prosperity 

☐ Outstanding Council and Council Services 
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